
 

 

 Newsletter of the San Diego Cactus & Succulent Society  
an affiliate of the Cactus & Succulent Society of America  

The next General Meeting is Saturday, August 13th 
Program:  òDudleyasó by Kelly Griffin 

Plant of the Month:  òCarnivorous Plantsó by Melanie Howe 

Plant sale 10:00 am.  Great selection of  unusual plants! 

 ±ƻƭǳƳŜ рмΣ bǳƳōŜǊ  у                                                                                                  !ǳƎǳǎǘ нлмс 

The Summer Picnic is on Sunday, September 18th! 
More details inside!  



 

 

San Diego Cactus & Succulent Society 

SDCSS Executive Board         

President:        Kelly Griffin      

Vice president:      Chris Miller      

Secretary:       Jennifer Harris     

Treasurer:       Leslie Sheridan     
 

SDCSS Directors  

Rick Bjorkland     Jerry Garner 

Wendy Goldman     Kienan Parr 

Brian Shepherd     Christine Vargas 

Peter Walkowiak 
 

Committees & Sub Committees 

Conservation:      Herb Stern      

Brag table:       Tina Zucker & Denise Griffin 

Plants of the Month:    Don Hunt      

Winter Show:      Peter Walkowiak     

Summer Show:     Peter Walkowiak     

Historian:       Terry Parr       

Grants:        Jerry Garner      

Library:        Don Hunt, Steve & Kathy Harris 

Exchange Plants/Seeds:   Michelle Heckathorn/Sara Schell  

Annual sales:      Chris Miller  

Auction & Holiday Plants:  Kelly Griffin  

Monthly Plant Sales:     Jim DeForrest/Lynn Elliott 

Monthly Supply Sales:     George & Jerry Plaisted  

Benefit Drawing Table:   Collette, Kienan, & Terry Parr 

Programs:       Kelly Griffin  

Reception:       Susan Hopkins/Judy Walkowiak 

Monthly Regalement:   Cathy Clark     

Picnic Regalement:    Chris Miller 
  

Liaisons 

Balboa Park Desert Garden: Susan Hopkins   

CSSA Affiliate Rep:     Peter Walkowiak 

SD Botanic Garden:    Phyllis Flechsig   

SD Botanic Foundation:   George Plaisted 

SD Floral Association:   Jeanette Dutton   

SD Zoo Safari Park,  Baja  

 & Old World Gardens:  May Fong Ho 

Palomar CS Society    Brita Miller 
 

Membership & Publicity 

Membership:      Paul & Carol Maker  

Newsletter Editor:    Sue Thomas    

Webmaster:      Paul Maker      

Publicity:       Christine Vargas 
 

Contact SDCSS 

Website:        http://www.sdcss.net 

Membership:      membership@sdcss.net 

Newsletter Editor:    newsletter@sdcss.net 

Find it, sell it, promote it! 

Are you looking for a special plant?  Or, do you have 

a few too many of something else?  Do you want to 

promote your business?  Find it, sell it, or publicize it 

with a Classified Ad in the SDCSS Newsletter.  Ad 

prices are very reasonable and will reach hundreds of 

prospects.  For details including pricing, deadlines, 

and contact Information, please click here or email 

Sue @ newsletter@sdcss.net 

Opinions expressed in articles and editorial comments are solely the opinions of the author or the editor and do not necessarily represent the 

opinion of the SDCSS, the board of Directors, or the organization as a whole.  All material submitted to the Espinas y Flores for possible publica-

tion may be edited in forma and content.  All material contained in the Espinas y Flores may be reprinted by other non-profit organizations unless 

permission is expressly denied in a note accompanying the article.  Please send one copy of the printed material to the editor.  Reproduction in 

whole or part by any other organization without the express consent of the editor is prohibited. 
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Dudleya brittonii 
Photo by Kelly Griffin 

 

Volume 51 Number 8   August, 2016 

http://www.sdcss.net/Classifiedadprices.pdf


 

 3 

4ÈÅ ÎÅØÔ 3$#33 'ÅÎÅÒÁÌ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ ×ÉÌÌ ÂÅ ÈÅÌÄ ÏÎ 3ÁÔÕÒÄÁÙȟ !ÕÇÕÓÔ ρσȟ ςπρφȟ 

ρȡππ - τȡππ ÐÍȟ ÉÎ "ÁÌÂÏÁ 0ÁÒËȟ #ÁÓÁ ÄÅÌ 0ÒÁÄÏȟ 2ÏÏÍ ρπρ  
 

0ÒÅ--ÅÅÔÉÎÇ 7ÏÒËÓÈÏÐ - 4ÈÅÒÅ ×ÉÌÌ ÂÅ ÎÏ ÐÒÅ-ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇ ×ÏÒËÓÈÏÐ ÉÎ !ÕÇÕÓÔ 
 

.Å× -ÅÍÂÅÒ /ÒÉÅÎÔÁÔÉÏÎ - ρςȡσπ ÐÍȟ ÇÕÉÄÅÄ ÂÙ 0ÁÔ ÁÎÄ *ÁÙ  
 

0ÒÏÇÒÁÍȡ  Ȱ$ÕÄÌÅÙÁÓ Ȱ ÂÙ +ÅÌÌÙ 'ÒÉÆПÉÎ 
 

0ÌÁÎÔ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ -ÏÎÔÈȡ  Ȱ#ÁÒÎÉÖÏÒÏÕÓ  0ÌÁÎÔÓ Ȱ ÂÙ -ÅÌÁÎÉÅ (Ï×Å 
 

"ÒÁÇ 4ÁÂÌÅ - 0ÌÅÁÓÅ ÈÁÖÅ ÙÏÕÒ ÅÎÔÒÉÅÓ ÉÎ ÐÌÁÃÅ ÂÙ ρςȡσπȢ   
 

3ÎÁÃËÓȾ!ÐÐÅÔÉÚÅÒÓ - 0ÌÅÁÓÅ ÂÒÉÎÇ Á ÓÎÁÃË ÔÏ ÓÈÁÒÅ ÉÆ ÙÏÕÒ ÌÁÓÔ ÎÁÍÅ ÂÅÇÉÎÓ ×ÉÔÈ ! - - 

.ÅØÔ 'ÅÎÅÒÁÌ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ !ÕÇÕÓÔ ΫέÔÈ 

Volume 51 Number 7   July, 2016 

                              Presidentõs Message 

Our July meeting went so well thanks to a fine program by Peter Breslin on his research 

in Baja Mexico.  It even transcended the unexpected projector issue - just a bulb saying 

adios,  but at a most inopportune time.  Peter will be back to update us on his research 

project in 2017.  I also want to say thanks to Chris Miller for not only talking about her 

most favorite plant group but for bringing and sharing some special starts from her fantas-

tic Gasteria collection for all to grow. I want to thank Peter for stepping up to do our work-

shops.  It is much appreciated.    
 

As most of you know we are very blessed to have such great speakers each month. Even though it is 

quite some work to get the very best, it is so worth all the frustration, schedule changes, and finagling that 

it takes to make that happen.  I try to get a great balance of travel logs, growers talks and specialty talks to 

please everyone.  Sometimes I think I have it, then it all changes in an instant.  So due to a scheduling 

conflict and with some help from the peanut gallery...... 
 

Our program this month is going to be on the genus Dudleya.  I will try to present it in such a way to not 

only fascinate you with the great variety of species but also show you species that I am certain you have 

not seen before. I will shed light on some tricks of growing them and give you the latest updates on hy-

brids and what is to come.  This group could be considered California (Baja California too) Natives for the 

most part but several species grow in Arizona and one in Oregon so it isnót exclusively so.  Many are well 

adapted to grow in our winter rain region as you would expect.  Letós take a closer look at these!  Bring 

questions! I will bring the best answers I have.   
 

Our September Picnic is set and will be at the San Diego Botanical Garden the details included in this  

issue.  ~ Kelly  

Please note, there is no Coffee in the Garden scheduled in August.   

The next amazing garden experience will be announced  

in the next issue of Espinas y Flores  

Attention Novice Growersé.Bring a Brag Table entry to the August meeting! 

There are prizes to be won!  If you would have brought a cactus plant to the July meeting,  
you would have automatically won First Place! 



 

 

This monthôs program on Dudleyas 

will be presented by Kelly Griffin.  

Here are a few of Kellyôs photos 

Dudleya brittonii sp Nova Cedros Island  

Dudleya brittonii in habitat 

Dudleya brittonii  
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Membership  

Erik Gronborg  
Experience  

 

!ǎ ŀ ǊŜƳƛƴŘŜǊΣ ƻǳǊ ǾŜǊȅ ƻǿƴ 
ό{5/{{ aŜƳōŜǊύ 9Ǌƛƪ DǊƻƴōƻǊƎΣ 
ƛǎ ōŜƛƴƎ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜŘ ƛƴ ŀƴ ŜȄƘƛōƛπ

ǝƻƴ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ aƛƴƎŜƛ ƳǳǎŜǳƳ ƛƴ .ŀƭōƻŀ tŀǊƪΦ  ¢ƘŜ 
ŜȄƘƛōƛǝƻƴ Ǌǳƴǎ ŦǊƻƳ  !ǳƎǳǎǘ сǘƘΣ нлмсΣ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ 
aŀǊŎƘ мнǘƘΣ нлмтΦ   9Ǌƛƪ Ƙŀǎ ƛƴǾƛǘŜŘ {5/{{ 
aŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǾƛŜǿ ƻƴ άaŜƳōŜǊ  

aƻƴŘŀȅέΣ !ǳƎΦ уǘƘΣ мΥлл - пΥлл ǇƳΦ  tƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƭƛŎƪ 
ƘŜǊŜ ŦƻǊ ŀ ǇǊƛƴǘŀōƭŜ ŘƛǎŎƻǳƴǘ ǝŎƪŜǘΦ   aƻǊŜ ŘŜπ
ǘŀƛƭǎ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ǾƛŜǿŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ Wǳƭȅ ƛǎǎǳŜ ƻŦ  

9ǎǇƛƴŀǎ ȅ CƭƻǊŜǎΦ 
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Mark your calendar for the Summer Picnic!  
Sunday, September 18th, 10:00 am  

 

Where:    San Diego Botanic Garden, 230 Quail Gardens Dr, Encinitas, CA 92024. 
     We will be meeting in the same area Palomar holds their show/sale, on the     
     south side of the parking lot.  Directions and a map will be provided in the     
     September newsletter.  It can also be viewed on the Botanic Gardens website.   
 

Who:    SDCSS Members and their family/friends.  
 

What:    Food, fun, friends, and plants!    
     You may enjoy the Botanic Garden before/after the  event 
 

Lunch:    Rotisserie chicken, drinks, plates, utensils, etc., will be provided.   
     Please bring your favorite side dish or dessert to share , and pack it in a  
     disposable container so cleanup is a whiz and you can spend more time in the    
     gardens/less time tracking down your container/platter!  
 

     Lunch will be served between 11:30 am and 1:30 pm 
 

Cost:     $5 per person, in advance.  Payment can be made at the August meeting, online via  
     the the SDCSS website, or by mail to:  Chris Miller, 10042 Waynecrest Lane, Santee,  
     CA  92071.  Please make checks payable to SDCSS. 
 

Parking:   Free - Identify yourself as a patron of the SDCSS event  

Hope to see you there! 

Membership Benefits  

Members of the SDCSS can enjoy the following benefits: 

Monthly Newsletter ~ Espinas y Flores  /   Up to date  

information on C/S Events  /  Field Trips (Huntington, 

etc.)  /  òMembers Onlyó early entrance to the Winter & 

Summer Sale  /  Show your plants at the Club Shows  

Monthly SDCSS General Meetings  /  Summer Picnic and 

Holiday Party  /  Opportunity to sell plants at meetings 

and sales / Access to a first-class C/S Library    

Volunteer opportunities  /  Plant workshops,  

and much moreé..! 

 

http://www.sdcss.net/Ticket.pdf
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Brian Shepherdõs Scottish Shortbread Recipe 
Brian Shepherd is known for his expertise in growing and propagating beautiful cactus from the Southwest and Mexi-
co, as well as mesembs and other succulents.  Thereós one more thing Brian is known forè.Scottish Shortbread!  It 
is simply delicious, and requests for this flakey, buttery delight have undoubtedly increased.  I have to admit, it is one 
of the things I looked forward to at the Summer Show/Sale!  Brian has generously answered the many requests for 
his recipe (below).  I for one, will give it a try!  Thank you Brian!  ~  Sue Thomas 
 
Scottish shortbread recipie 
Many folks have asked for this. It is the same one I used for the summer show. 
  
Ingredients:                                                        Amount 
 All purpose flour                                               4 ı   cups 
 Sugar                                                              1 1/8 cups 
 Rice flour  (Red Mill brown or white)          2/3 cups 
 Butter (salted Land o Lakes is ok)              1 lb 
 Salt   (not sea salt )                                          į  tsp. 
 Butter flavor ( Molly Mcbutter Sprinkles)    3 tsp.  (optional) 
  
The dry ingredients can be kept in a zip lock bag for at least 2 wks at room temperature, or indef. in the freezer.  I 
usually make two batches at a time. 
  
Mix dry ingredients in a large bowl. Melt butter in microwave 1-2 min. Should be used very warm. 
Add the melted butter to the dry mix and stir with a fork until all butter is absorbed. Make a stiff dough by kneading 
about 1min.  Crumble and press the warm mix into a 11 x 17in. metal non stick baking tray. Press until level with 
palm of hand. ( I have not had much success with a roller!) Should be half in. or less thick.  Mark pieces with a knife 
into squares. Make holes in each piece with a small fork. Bake in convection oven for 1 -1 hr and 15 min approx . at 
320 F. Most convection ovens automatically reduce the temp. to 295 F. As your oven may be slightly different, you 
may want to use a lower temp. to start with .  When done it should be evenly light brown all the way through. Lift a 
piece out to check. Putting the tray back for further baking is ok. Take out and leave about 5min. to cool slightly. Re-
mark with knife and sprinkle with bakers sugar (finer than regular.)  Break  into pieces after  about  1hr.  
If you have a regular oven reduce the temp.to about 290F and place another tray  on next lower tier.  This  should 
prevent cooking too fast and burning the bottom of the shortbread.  If your convection oven does not reduce the 
temp. automatically,  use 295 F.  Lower temps are usually safer, you can always cook longer. Most common mistake 
is cooking too much. Butter burns easily.     ~  Brian Shepherd 

San Diego Zoo Safari Park 
News and photos from  
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The Safari Park Baja Garden has been featured in the June 27th issue of  
ZooNooz.  Below is a link.  It is filled with interesting information and beau-
tiful photos of the garden.  If you have not already visited the Baja Garden, 
this should at least tempt you!   
 
The Baja garden is supported by volunteer members from SDCSS and 

PCSS.  Many of our plants have also been donated by members. Come join 

us!  There are many things to do in the garden and you cannot beat the scen-

ery!  If you would like more information on volunteering or would like to 

make a plant donation, please contact May Fong Ho, at may-

fongho@yahoo.com, or (760) 233-3948. 
 

Click here to view the ZooNooz article.            ~ Susan LaFreniere  

 
 
Left: Photo of an aloe in the Old World Garden.   
  Photo by Susan LaFreniere and used with permission  
  from the San Diego Zoo Safari Park 
              

      Safari Park news continue on next page... 

http://temp.to/
http://zoonooz.sandiegozoo.org/zoonooz/changes-in-latitudes/


 

 

San Diego Zoo Safari Park news, continued. 

A Blast from the Past 
A lot has changed in 33 years!  I thought it would be interesting for our members and volunteers to see 

what the Safari Park Gardens (formerly the San Diego Wild Animal Park), looked like in the beginning.  

Hereôs an article published in the December, 1983, SDCSS newsletter.  You can clearly see the hard 

work that went into establishing the Old World and Baja Gardens.  Our amazing volunteers are still hard 

at work making sure these gardens look great and thrive for many years to come.    ~ Susan LaFreniere 
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/!/¢¦{ 
bƻǾƛŎŜ - bƻ ŜƴǘǊƛŜǎ 
 
LƴǘŜǊƳŜŘƛŀǘŜ 
мǎǘ tƭŀŎŜΣ .Ǌƛŀƴ {ƘŜǇƘŜǊŘ- aŀƳƳƛƭƭŀǊƛŀ ǘƘƻǊƴōŜǊƛ ϥ5ƛǎƘϥ 
нƴŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ .ŜǾ DǊŀƴǘ- DȅƳƴƻŎŀƭȅŎƛǳƳ ŀǎǘŜǊƛŀǎ  
нƴŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ !ƭƛǎƻƴ .ŀƭŘǿƛƴ- /ƻǇƛŀǇƻŀ ŎƛƴŜǊŜŀ 
оǊŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ aŀǊƛŀ .ŜŎƪŜǊ- aŀƳƳƛƭƭŀǊƛŀ ǇŀǊƪƛƴǎƻƴƛƛ όhǿƭϥǎ 9ȅŜύ 
оǊŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ aŜƭŀƴƛŜ IƻǿŜ- ¢ŜǇƘǊƻŎŀŎǘǳǎ ǎǇΦ 
 
!ŘǾŀƴŎŜŘ 
мǎǘ tƭŀŎŜΣ tŜǘŜǊ ²ŀƭƪƻǿƛŀƪ- tǘŜǊƻŎŀŎǘǳǎ ǘǳōŜǊƻǎŀ 
нƴŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ tŜǘŜǊ ²ŀƭƪƻǿƛŀƪ- ¢ŜǇƘǊƻŎŀŎǘǳǎ ŀǊǝŎǳƭŀǘǳǎ  
         ǾΦ ǇŀǇȅǊŀŎŀƴǘƘǳǎ 
оǊŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ YŜƭƭȅ DǊƛŶƴ- /ŀŎǘǳǎ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎ 
 
{¦//¦[9b¢{ 
bƻǾƛŎŜ 
мǎǘ tƭŀŎŜΣ !ƴǘƻƴƛŀ [ŀƴǎŀƴƎŀƴ- 9ǳǇƘƻǊōƛŀ ǇƻƭȅƎƻƴŀ 
нƴŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ aŀǊƛƭȅƴ 5ŀǾƛǎ- 9ǳǇƘƻǊōƛŀ ǇǳƭǾƛƴŀǘŀ  
оǊŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ !ƴǘƻƴƛŀ [ŀƴǎŀƴƎŀƴ- ¢ƛƭƭŀƴŘǎƛŀ ƛƻƴŀƴǘƘŀ  
             ŎǾΦ ϥ¢ŀƭƭ ±ŜƭǾŜǘϥ 
LƴǘŜǊƳŜŘƛŀǘŜ 
мǎǘ tƭŀŎŜΣ .ŜǾ DǊŀƴǘ- 9ŎƘŜǾŜǊƛŀ ŎǾΦ ϥ.ƭǳŜ Wŀȅϥ 
мǎǘ tƭŀŎŜΣ .ŜǾ DǊŀƴǘ- !ƭƻŜ ŎǾΦ ϥ5ƻǊŀƴ .ƭŀŎƪϥ Ȅ ƳŜȅŜǊƛ 
нƴŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ ¢ƛƴŀ ½ǳŎƪŜǊ- 9ǳǇƘƻǊōƛŀ Ƴƛƭƭƻǝƛ 
оǊŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ .ŜǾ DǊŀƴǘ- ¢ƛƭƭŀƴŘǎƛŀ ƘȅōǊƛŘ 
 
!ŘǾŀƴŎŜŘ 
мǎǘ tƭŀŎŜΣ tŜǘŜǊ ²ŀƭƪƻǿƛŀƪ- tŀŎƘȅǇƻŘƛǳƳ ŀƳōƻƴƎŜƴǎŜ 
нƴŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ tŜǘŜǊ ²ŀƭƪƻǿƛŀƪ- 9ǳǇƘƻǊōƛŀ ƛƴŜǊƳƛǎ ǾΦ ƘǳǧƻƴŀŜ  
оǊŘ tƭŀŎŜΣ YŜƭƭȅ DǊƛŶƴ- !ƭƻŜ ŎǾΦ ϥwŜŘ Iƻǘϥ 

Mammillaria parkinsonii 

Tillandsia ionantha  
cv. óTall Velvetô 

Tephrocactus species 

Aloe óDorian Blackô x meyeri 

Euphorbia polygona 

Tephrocactus articulatus  
v. papyracanthus 

Gymnocalycium asterias 

Mammillaria  
thornberi óDishô 

Copiapoa cinerea 

Pterocactus tuberosa 

Euphorbia inermis v. huttonae  

Pachypodium ambongense 

Euphorbia pulvinata  

Euphorbia millotii 

Echeveria óBlue Jayô 

Aloe cv. 'Red Hot' 

Tillandsia hybrid 

Cactus species 

July Brag Table Winners 

Brag Table Information provided by Denise Huntsman-Griffin 

Photos by Paul Maker 
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